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GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA 1 

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION ADMINISTRATION 2 

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD 3 

 4 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -X 5 

IN THE MATTER OF: : 6 

DC Four Lessee, LLC t/a : 7 

Hotel Helix : Case #15-PRO-00079 8 

1430 Rhode Island Avenue NW : Protest Hearing 9 

License #79243 : (Status) 10 

Retailer CH : 11 

ANC-2F      : 12 

Substantial Change : 13 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -X 14 

 15 

                      Wednesday, October 14, 2015 16 

 17 

 Whereupon, the above-referenced matter 18 

came on for hearing at the Alcoholic Beverage 19 

Control Board, Reeves Center, 2000 14th Street, 20 

N.W., Suite 400S, Washington, D.C. 20009. 21 

 22 
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CHAIRPERSON: 1 

  RUTHANNE MILLER, Presiding 2 

 3 

BOARD MEMBERS: 4 

  DONALD BROOKS 5 

  HECTOR RODRIGUEZ  6 

  MICHAEL SILVERSTEIN 7 

  JAMES SHORT 8 

   9 

ALSO PRESENT: 10 

  MATTHEW MINORA, ESQ. 11 

    On behalf of the Licensee 12 

  CHRIS HAGUE, LaSalle Hotel Properties 13 

  LYLE BLANCHARD, 14 

    1426 Rhode Island Avenue Protestants 15 

  STUART SERKIN, Group of Five 16 

  MELISSA STEGEMAN, Group of Five 17 

  PEPIN TUMA, Vice-Chair of ANC-2F, and 18 

    representing ANC-2F03 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

[9:39 a.m.] 2 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Next case is Case 3 

No. 15-PRO-00079, Hotel Helix located at 1430 4 

Rhode Island Avenue, Northwest, License No. 5 

79243, and ANC-2F. 6 

Feel free to bring up extra chairs if you 7 

need to. 8 

Okay.  So I see we have a lot of people 9 

here.  Why don't we start with introductions for 10 

the record, who's here, starting with -- are you 11 

the Applicant on the right? 12 

MR. MINORA:  Matthew Minora, from Mallios 13 

& O'Brien, on behalf of the Applicant Licensee. 14 

MR. HAGUE:  Chris Hague with LaSalle 15 

Hotel Properties, owner of the property. 16 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 17 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Good morning.  Lyle 18 

Blanchard, and I am representing the 1426 Rhode 19 

Island Avenue Protestants. 20 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 21 

MR. SERKIN:  I'm Stuart Serkin, and I 22 
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represent a Group of Five. 1 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, got it.  All 2 

right. 3 

MS. STEGEMAN:  Melissa Stegeman, part of 4 

that. 5 

MR. SERKIN:  Part of the same group, and 6 

she was not at the roll call hearing, so she's 7 

attending today. 8 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does that 9 

make the five for you? 10 

MR. SERKIN:  Yes. 11 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All right. 12 

MR. TUMA:  Pepin Tuma, representing 13 

ANC-2F03.  I'm the Vice-Chair of ANC-2F. 14 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So all 15 

parties are represented here today in this case. 16 

All right.  So why don't we start with 17 

whether there are some preliminary issues anyone 18 

wants to bring to our attention with respect to 19 

this case. 20 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Yes.  Good morning -- 21 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning. 22 
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MR. BLANCHARD:  -- Chairman Miller and 1 

members of the Board. 2 

I filed online yesterday, two motions in 3 

one document.  One is a motion to continue the 4 

status hearing until next Wednesday.  The reason 5 

for that is one of our Group of Five is unable to 6 

be here today.  She's an attorney.  She 7 

represents a prisoner in a federal prison.  She 8 

had to be at that federal prison this morning, at 9 

this time, before the U.S. Parole Commission for 10 

a hearing, so we are unable for that reason to 11 

make our Group of Five. 12 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mm-hmm. 13 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Some of the other Group 14 

of Five people are here but not all of us for 15 

that reason. 16 

And then the other motion is based on a 17 

standing issue.  My client's condominium and its 18 

unit owners are immediately adjacent to the hotel 19 

and adjacent and therefore abutting to the 20 

hotel's property line, and I've filed some 21 

exhibits, including the condominium plans that 22 
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show that pretty clearly and some excerpts from 1 

the Webster's dictionary, which show the meaning 2 

of "abutting" and "adjacent" are fairly 3 

synonymous. 4 

The Board has ruled on a similar issue 5 

dealing with abutting property owners in the park 6 

case last year, and so we'd move to -- if the 7 

Board is unwilling to grant continuance based on 8 

the Group of Five issue -- and I know the other 9 

Group of Five would oppose it because they're 10 

here, but so there are a couple of options before 11 

the Board.  Either the Board could continue the 12 

status hearing for 1 week to allow the rest of 13 

our Group of Five to appear before the Board or 14 

grant standing.  Either one accomplishes the same 15 

thing. 16 

We are not trying to add additional 17 

members. 18 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I saw your 19 

motion.  It's actually on our agenda for this 20 

afternoon.  However, it was just recently filed, 21 

so I believe that the other parties haven't had a 22 
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chance to -- 1 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Oh, I understand. 2 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- file a response, 3 

right? 4 

And so you are entitled to file a written 5 

response, if you like, but if there's anything 6 

you want to say while we're here -- 7 

MR. MINORA:  Regarding the first motion, 8 

we are not really taking a position, other than 9 

to note that it was filed out of time. 10 

Regarding the second one, we would like 11 

to reserve our right to file a response in 12 

writing. 13 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You want to file a 14 

response in writing. 15 

MR. MINORA:  Mm-hmm. 16 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 17 

MR. BLANCHARD:  And, Chairman Miller, 18 

just as a response to the out-of-time position, 19 

Mr. Allen Friedman was the Group of Five's 20 

representative at the roll call, and he did -- he 21 

was not aware of the parole commitment, parole 22 
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hearing commitment of the other Group of Five 1 

member at that hearing, so we weren't able to 2 

raise it earlier. 3 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 4 

MR. BLANCHARD:  And I was only able to 5 

get an affidavit from Ms. Stewart, which is 6 

Exhibit A to our motion, on Thursday, and unable 7 

to file, get everything else together to meet the 8 

6-day requirement to file on time yesterday. 9 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10 

Does the other Party of Five have a 11 

response they want to make at this time, or the 12 

ANC? 13 

MR. SERKIN:  No. 14 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 15 

MR. TUMA:  We're happy to preserve their 16 

standing and believe that they are adjoining 17 

property owner. 18 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, thank you. 19 

So is it only the Applicant who probably 20 

will be filing a written response, just so that 21 

we know what to wait for? 22 
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MR. SERKIN:  We don't have any problem. 1 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't have a 2 

problem either.  You don't oppose it.  Okay. 3 

Oh, good morning, Mr. Short. 4 

MR. SHORT:  Oh, good morning, Mr. Short. 5 

MR. SHORT:  Good morning. 6 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Short has joined 7 

us at the dais. 8 

Okay.  So what I would recommend is -- 9 

you know, often at this time, if the fifth person 10 

hasn't appeared, then we often dismiss the party.  11 

I would suggest that we not dismiss the party at 12 

this point, that a motion has been filed with an 13 

affidavit, and that the Applicant hasn't had a 14 

chance to respond in writing yet.  So I think 15 

that we should wait for the Applicant's response 16 

and then make a decision whether or not to 17 

schedule another status hearing or how to 18 

proceed, after reading that response. 19 

MR. SILVERSTEIN:  I agree, Madam Chair.  20 

Second. 21 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  There is 22 
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consensus on that.  Okay. 1 

Yes, sir. 2 

MR. SERKIN:  I just want to clarify one 3 

thing before we move on.  Could you assure us 4 

that our Group of Five standing -- 5 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. 6 

MR. SERKIN:  Now that we've brought our 7 

missing -- 8 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's right.  9 

That's right.  No, I'm not ready to dismiss you 10 

all yet, but I just wanted to resolve that issue 11 

to say where that issue stands, that we have a 12 

motion, and the Applicant has asked for an 13 

opportunity to respond in writing, and we're 14 

going to give that opportunity, make a decision 15 

on that.  After we get the response in writing 16 

and not dismiss the party, the other party of 17 

five today, based on -- because the other 18 

individual wasn't able to appear today. 19 

Okay.  With respect to your party, you 20 

have produced your fifth person, so yes, I would 21 

-- okay.  Just before I move to confirm standing 22 
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on you all, who is the person?  Is she here right 1 

now? 2 

Okay.  And your name again was? 3 

MR. STEGEMAN:  Melissa Stegeman. 4 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Melissa Stegeman.  5 

Okay. 6 

And who are the other four members of the 7 

party who were at roll call? 8 

MR. SERKIN:  They were all present at the 9 

roll call. 10 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 11 

MR. SERKIN:  Matt Higgins, Patty Aronson 12 

-- Patricia Aronson, and Jeffrey -- the last name 13 

is D-z-i-e-w-e-c-z-y-n-s-k-i.  No one can 14 

pronounce it.  Dzieweczynski.  And myself. 15 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you're Mr. 16 

Friedman?  And you're Mr. Friedman?  What's your 17 

name? 18 

MR. SERKIN:  I'm Stuart Serkin. 19 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Stuart Serkin, okay. 20 

MR. SERKIN:  Yes.  And I am the 21 

spokesperson for -- 22 
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay, sorry.  Okay, 1 

so that makes five. 2 

Does anybody have any problem with that? 3 

[No audible response.] 4 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So, Board 5 

Members, then I would say that you have produced 6 

all five and that your Party of Five has 7 

standing. 8 

MR. SERKIN:  Thank you very much. 9 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any other 10 

preliminary issues? 11 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Chairman Miller, excuse 12 

me.  Of our Group of Five, both Allen Friedman 13 

and Katie Gan are here today, and Ms. Gan, if it 14 

was continued to next week, wouldn't be able to 15 

appear next week.  So can she get credit for 16 

being here today? 17 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.  Yes. 18 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Thank you. 19 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And the 20 

others were at roll call, the other two? 21 

MR. BLANCHARD:  They are not present 22 
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today. 1 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But they were at 2 

roll call? 3 

MR. BLANCHARD:  They were not present at 4 

roll call. 5 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They were not 6 

present at roll call. 7 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Right, since we had the 8 

emotion to continue -- 9 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, I see.  Okay. 10 

You will be producing them at the same 11 

time as -- 12 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Yes. 13 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- the other 14 

witness?  Okay. 15 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Yes. 16 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  17 

[Pause.] 18 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me ask the 19 

Applicant.  We were just talking with counsel 20 

about leaving this open or actually scheduling 21 

this for next week, in which case Mr. Blanchard 22 
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would produce his witnesses, and then you could 1 

argue, if you're ready, for or against the party 2 

status with respect to the Group of Five or the 3 

abutting property owner status. 4 

MR. MINORA:  Regarding the Group of Five 5 

status -- 6 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Would that be enough 7 

time for you to submit your opposition? 8 

MR. MINORA:  I would want to say yes, but 9 

currently Steven is out of town at the moment.  10 

He won't be back until Friday or Saturday, so I 11 

don't want to short him the time to prepare.  12 

That's the only concern I have. 13 

Like I said, regarding the Group of Five, 14 

that decision is entirely up to the Board whether 15 

to give them standing or not.  We only want to 16 

respond in writing to the abutting property 17 

motion. 18 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So let me -- if Mr. 19 

Blanchard produces the fifth -- the other 20 

witnesses next Wednesday, there's no issue for 21 

you? 22 
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MR. MINORA:  That is my understanding, 1 

correct.  If the Board will allow that, we are 2 

not taking position on that. 3 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 4 

MR. MINORA:  We just want the chance to 5 

respond in writing to the issue of the abutting 6 

property owner. 7 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.  Okay. 8 

All right.  Then -- 9 

MR. SHORT:  Madam Chair? 10 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yeah. 11 

MR. SHORT:  I'm a little confused here.  12 

Forgive me.  Have the parties all brought the 13 

required number of people?  Have the two protest 14 

groups brought -- are they now full and five? 15 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  One of them is, the 16 

one represented by Mr. Serkin. 17 

MR. SHORT:  Okay.  We refer to one as the 18 

Friedman group and one as the Serkin group. 19 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, right.  So the 20 

Serkin group just produced their fifth. 21 

MR. SHORT:  The Serkin group is full. 22 
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The Serkin group is 1 

full, right. 2 

MR. SHORT:  It's complete. 3 

The Friedman group? 4 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The Friedman group, 5 

there was a motion that was filed, I believe, 6 

yesterday saying that their fifth member is an 7 

attorney and had to represent a client on parole 8 

or something and so had a conflict, and she 9 

submitted an affidavit to that effect.  So Mr. 10 

Blanchard, who represents that group -- that's 11 

the Friedman group -- filed a motion for a 12 

continuance to next week to produce that fifth 13 

person, and -- 14 

MR. SHORT:  Very well.  So long as this 15 

is on the record that we're at least comfortable 16 

knowing which is which, that there is no 17 

confusion, we're good. 18 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.  Thank 19 

you. 20 

But at this point, I think there were two 21 

motions in this motion, and one was for a 22 
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continuance because the member couldn't appear 1 

today.  And the second went to possibly having 2 

status as abutting property owner. 3 

What I just heard the Applicant say -- 4 

and you correct me if I'm wrong -- is that they 5 

don't object to continuing this 1 week for the 6 

Friedman group to produce all five members, but 7 

they would like to preserve their option to file 8 

an opposition to abutting property status. 9 

MR. MINORA:  Correct. 10 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So if there's 11 

no opposition then to continuing this till next 12 

Wednesday, 1 week, for all members to be produced 13 

in the Group of Five represented by Mr. Friedman, 14 

I would suggest to the Board that we grant that 15 

motion.  There's no opposition to it. 16 

Okay.  Then I move to -- for a 17 

continuance to next Wednesday on this case.  Do I 18 

have a second? 19 

MR. SHORT:  Second. 20 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr. Short 21 

seconded the motion.  22 
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All those in favor say "aye." 1 

[Chorus of ayes.] 2 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those opposed? 3 

[No audible response.] 4 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those 5 

abstaining? 6 

[No audible response.] 7 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Motion passes, 8 

4-zero-zero. 9 

Okay.  Now, are there any other 10 

preliminary matters? 11 

[No audible response.] 12 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So, usually 13 

at these protest hearing status cases, I also 14 

give direction about the protest hearings, and 15 

I'm just not -- if everyone is going to be back 16 

next week, I'm going to save that for next week. 17 

Okay.  All right.  Then is there anything 18 

else on this case? 19 

[No audible response.] 20 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you clear about 21 

what we've done? 22 
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MR. BLANCHARD:  Yes.  Thank you. 1 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 2 

Yes, sir.  You're not clear?  Go ahead. 3 

MR. SERKIN:  I think we are clear, but so 4 

next Wednesday, only I will appear as a 5 

representative of our Group of Five.  Melissa 6 

does not need to attend. 7 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mm-hmm.  Correct. 8 

MR. SERKIN:  Okay. 9 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Every party needs to 10 

be represented, but you don't have to produce all 11 

your members again, okay? 12 

Anything else? 13 

[No audible response.] 14 

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.  Thank 15 

you. 16 

MR. BLANCHARD:  Thank you. 17 

[Whereupon, at 9:58 a.m., the 18 

above-entitled matter concluded.] 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 


